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Academic Information Services Advisory Committee (AISAC)

Minutes for 20 January 2006
The meeting convened at 9am in LRC 201 inside Olson Library.   Darlene Walch, 
Steve Smith, Dave Switzer, Mitchell Klett, and Sandy Burr were present.  Dave Helton and Rebecca Mead were absent.  Michelle Johnson had to teach so could not attend.  Marcus Robyns had to attend to a private matter and sent his regrets.

Today’s meeting centered on a guest presentation by Kevin McDonough, reference librarian, and Joanna Mitchell, collections development librarian, on Olson Library’s special project concerning the high cost of journal publications and the ensuing threat to open scholarly communication.  Kevin’s informational website, http://www.nmu.edu/olsonlibrary/openaccess.com, presents concise and thorough material regarding this widespread phenomenon.  All quotations within these minutes are taken directly from this website.
Joanna explained that a few very large commercial publishers, created primarily by corporate acquisitions and mergers, have swallowed up dozens and dozens of smaller publishers.  Consequently, institutional prices for journals have skyrocketed, particularly in the sciences, while “the average research library’s journal subscriptions have declined by 6%” (Create Change, 2003).  In particular, Olson Library’s print journal subscriptions “have declined by 60%!” (“The Threat to Scholarly Communication”).   In 1996, for instance, Olson’s acquisitions budget was $684,000.  For 2006, that budget is $729,000, an increase of just 6.5% in ten years.  
The Open Access Movement has arisen to combat the insanely high cost of journal subscriptions.  Open Access (OA) in its most ideal form would provide journal articles to readers for free when those articles are indeed published with an OA publisher/publication.  Increasing the number of such publishers and publications would be a helpful start in making OA a widespread reality.
In 2005, a dozen major university libraries, including those at Columbia, Case Western, Purdue, Stanford, UNC-Chapel Hill, UWI-Madison, and the entire UCAL system, adopted resolutions to announce their challenge to the journal situation.  Noting that 1) the commercialization of academic publications has grown detrimental; that 2) universities must buy back, in the form of library support and the costs of journals and books, university-subsidized research; that 3) library support erodes over time; and that 4) publishers rely on faculty for editorial boards, peer review, and other integral aspects of journal publication, these major universities proposed five common solutions that they would embrace:

1. Asking faculty to retain copyright rights, a negotiable point in any publication contract

2. Asking faculty to submit articles to OA or not-for-profit publishers, such as university presses or academic societies/professional associations, which have very good pricing practices
3. Asking faculty to ensure within promotion and tenure guidelines solid support for OA publications

4. Asking faculty to expect the library to cancel expensive, low-readership journals

5. Increasing emphasis on building OA repositories for scholarly work. 

Ex.:  Univ. of MI has established two OA repositories, one each for engineering and for transportation, dubbed “Communities in Deep Blue” 
Joanna and Kevin are deeply interested in OA efforts, and Kevin’s website details measures that Olson Library is or has been taking to provide quality journals across disciplines at the lowest possible cost.  Last year Olson, through an alliance of Michigan universities, purchased access to Oxford University Press journals; similar arrangements with Blackwell and with Springer are currently underway for 2006.  

After the presentation, Joanna and Kevin asked the committee’s help in increasing NMU faculty awareness of OA issues.  Members assembled suggested the following list:
1.  Ask to have OA put on the Senate agenda, and have Joanna and Kevin make a presentation to the senators.

    Advertising the presentation in advance may also pique faculty interest and impel non-senators to attend.
2.  AISAC can advertise and launch a faculty forum on OA issues.
3.  Ask Les Wong to sponsor a series of campus forums concerning the new spotlight on professional research and development, including one or more on OA issues.

4.  Marcus Robyns and Kevin McDonough are interested in opening a local OA repository.  Let faculty know!
5.  Let faculty know that an important step in retaining intellectual property is to negotiate for own copyright in publications.
6.  Dispense Create Change flyers

7.  Contact Laura Soldner about including a spotlight on professional development issues re: OA in the AAUP newsletter.  Perhaps an ongoing series of spotlights would be helpful and easily digestible.

The meeting was then adjourned.  The next AISAC meeting will convene in LRC 201 at 9am on Friday, 3 February.  For that meeting, read or re-read the essay that Mitchell distributed last semester re: class management software, and brainstorm a list of ideas to include in the impending AISAC survey, which will ask faculty which components of WebCT they a) use, b) would like to use, and c) would like to have in the future in any class management software.

Happily submitted

by Sandy Burr

Addendum:  For more information about journal pricing, see the website http://

www.journalprices.com, which provides statistical data taken from the journals found in Ulrich’s Periodical Directory.
